St. Vrain and Left Hand Water Conservancy District
Minutes of the Board Meeting held at
9595 Nelson Road; 1st Floor; Longmont, CO 80501
August 10, 2015
I.

ROUTINEITEMS
A.

Roll Call

'\

Board members present: President Dennis Yanchunas, Treasurer Mike Rademacher, Secretary Bill
Haselbush, Directors Doug Rademacher, Verna Sigg,and Chris Smith. Doug Lyle arrived at 1:10 pm.
Staff members and consultants present: Executive Director Sean Cronin, Administrative Assistant
Terry Lance, and Legal Counsel Scott Holwick.
B.

Call to Order

President Yanchunas called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.
C.

Amendments or Additions to the Agenda

President Yanchunas asked for any additions or amendments to the agenda. Mr. Cronin added
Discussion Item "Election Update" and announced there would be no Engineering Report this
month.
II.

CONSENTAGENDA
A.

Motion: Approval of Minutes

President Yanchunas asked the Board for any corrections or amendments to the minutes as
presented and there were none. A motion to approve the July minutes was made by Treasurer M.
Rademacher and seconded by Director D. Rademacher. The motion passed unanimously.
III.

ACTIONITEMS
A. Motion: 2016 Budget Officer Appointment

Mr. Cronin reviewed a memo containing a background of the budget schedule and reminded the
Board that the District bylaws require the Board to appoint a Budget Officer every year. Director D.
Rademacher made a motion to appoint the Executive Director as the Budget Officer for 2016.
Director Smith seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
B. Motion: Financial Report
The Assistant Treasurer directed the Board to the financial reports in the packet. A review of the
District's bank account balances and significant revenue and expense items was given. Ms. Lance
gave an augmentation program update and stated that a number of termination letters were sent
out to members due to non-payment.

Upon the advice of the District Accountant, Ms. Lance highlighted some changes in line items to the
Enterprise Fund Budget to incorporate the Lake 4 repair bills, loans, and federal Emergency
Management Agency ("FEMA") reimbursements.
Mr. Cronin notified the Board that the Cash
Advance dollars the District received for Lake 4 repairs were almost depleted, therefore requested
an additional cash advance of $100,000 from the State of Colorado. The FEMA reimbursement
payments to the District will then be used to repay the loan. Mr. Cronin reminded the Board that
the pipeline investigation costs were being tracked separately as they aren't FEMAeligible. Director
D. Rademacher made a motion to approve the financial reports and was seconded by Secretary
Haselbush. The motion passed unanimously.
'\
C. Motion: Amendment to Boulder County IGAon Lake 4
Mr. Cronin reviewed the modifications that Mr. Holwick and Boulder County ("County") attorney
made to the amended Intergovernmental Agreement ("IGA")between the County and the District.
The more significant changes were to adjust the terms of payment to 60 days and incorporate the
Colorado Water Conservation Board ("CWCB")loan contract language. Mr. Holwick reaffirmed that
all obligations of the loan have now been fulfilled and incompliance with the loan terms requested
by the CWCB. Counsel reported the County was comfortable with the additional provisions of the
IGAand recommended the Board approve and sign the agreement. Treasurer M. Rademacher made
a motion to approve the amended IGA. Director D. Rademacher seconded and the motion passed
unanimously.
IV.

DISCUSSIONITEMS
A.

Water Commissioner's Report

As of this morning, Ms. Sumerford reported there were 144 cfs at Lyons gauge. The call on the St.
Vrain was the Oligarchy Bypass to the South Platte, June 1, 1866, administration number 5996. The
reservoirs at the end of July were 86.4% full. The Water Commissioner then gave an update on a
property that contained four illegal wells.
Ms. Sumerford stated she would be evaluating and updating ditch records in order to prioritize the
correct water decreed amounts. A meeting will take place next week with Ms. Sumerford, Mr.
Cronin, Mr. McLean and Mr. Huson to discuss the logistics of updating the current volume of water
that can be run through a particular ditch and how to get that information out to ditch riders,
officers, water leaders and water users. Mr. McLean will be providing some detailed reports for
additional key ditches in District 5. Mr. Cronin reminded the Board that these discussions were still
in the preliminary stages and unclear what support the District would be providing, but believes
this project would allow the water commissioner to administer the river better. A discussion
ensued on the importance of this project and the District's role. The Executive Director believed it
would be helpful to have an online database that would provide access to decrees and will update
the Board on any new developments.

B.

Legal Report

Mr. Holwick reported there were no applications of interest within District 5 for the June resume.
Counsel added that no statements of opposition were filed in response to the Lake 4 diligence
application, and was now awaiting the Division Engineers filing of a summary of consultation. Mr.
Holwick anticipates the entry of a Referee's Ruling by the end ofSeptember and the entry of a
decree by the Court the end of October.
\

The Ward water court case is still proceeding and after meeting with the applicants and other
parties, Mr. McLean and Mr. Holwick determined there would be no need for the District to file
expert disclosures. The trial is set for end of November.
Regarding the Steward case, Counsel reported the Stewards sold their property and the Court
approved on the proposed substitution of the buyers and their attorney into the case. The St. Vrain
and Left Hand Water Conservancy District ("District") filed a statement of opposition to ensure the
decree does not contain misleading or inaccurate language regarding the use of the District's
augmentation water. A proposed decree was to be circulated in September.
Mr. Holwick stated he and Mr. Cronin would be in discussions with the CWCBregarding the loan
contract.
C.

Coalitions Update

The Executive Director reported the St. Vrain Creek Coalition ("SVCC")and Lefthand Watershed
Oversight Group ("LWOG")Coordinators had been hired on. Mr. Cronin met with each coordinator
and provided them an overview of the basin, a background of the flood recovery, and extended an
invitation to attend future District Board meetings. The SVCCand LWOGhave each submitted their
list of priorities for the Natural Resource Conservation Service "NRCS" Emergency Watershed
Protection ("EWP") program. NRCSwill evaluate those projects and determine if there could be
additional federal dollars that could be applied to the St. Vrain and Left Hand Creeks. The Executive
Director stated that although there is much to learn, he believes both coordinators will be an asset
to the basin.
D.

Lake 4 Update

Mr. Cronin stated the Lake 4 reconstruction consists of two projects that are being tracked
separately. The first project consists of the reservoir repair that is FEMAeligible. The District has
spent approximately $16,000 for half of the engineering and design costs with an additional
$34,000 anticipated next month. The Executive Director added that the County had submitted
those worksheets for FEMA reimbursement.
Mr. Cronin reminded the Board that the District
received the first cash advance installment from the State of Colorado to help cover those initial
costs. With the newly signed IGAwith the County, the District can now pursue the CWCBloan to
help cover the remaining 12.5% of project costs that isn't paid for by FEMA. The second project is
the pipeline investigation that Deere & Ault is conducting, this project is not FEMAeligible.
An additional part of the Lake 4 recovery is the debris removal from the reservoir to reclaim the
volume storage. Mr. Cronin laid out two potential solutions; one idea would be to contract that
project out and seek FEMAreimbursement with the District still liable for the remaining 12.5% of
those costs.

Another option would be to use the mining company, Martin Marietta, who still has mining rights
and an open permit for that area including Lake 3. This proposal would be a. best case scenario
with little costs to the District.
Martin Marietta, the County and the District have been in
discussions and concluded that Martin Marietta should acquire an additional permit for the debris
removal out of Lake No.4. Mr. Cronin met with Boulder County Land Use and learned that the
County and District should submit a letter to Boulder County Land Use requesting removal of debris
from Lake No.4 to Lake No.3. A discussion ensued on the permit uses.
Copies of the Lake 4 outlet pipeline reconnaissance
update compiled by Mr., McLean were handed
out to the Board. The Executive Director stated the investigative phase had begun and a contractor
was hired to dewater the manhole, to drain, and to inspect the pipeline. Director Lyle was present
during the investigation and also gave a detailed report of the pumping process and believes the
pipeline was looking favorable. Mr. McLean's next steps would be to dewater the manhole and use
cameras to inspect for leakage.

E.

Election Update

The Executive Director reminded the Board of previous discussions concerning "De-Brucing" and
"Increasing the Mill Levy" in the 2016 ballot. Mr. Cronin and Mr. Holwick met with Boulder,
Larimer, and Weld Counties to learn about the requirements of participating in a ballot. Boulder
County had concerns regarding the statutory language of "Title 37 - Water Conservancy District"
verses "Title 32 - Special Districts". After researching and reaching out to other Water Conservancy
Districts, Mr. Holwick's law firm believes the County has to conduct the election the way the statute
was written, but may be more costly to the District if different rules apply to other various entities
running.
Mr. Holwick learned there would be approximately
16,000 voters in Boulder County,
5,500 in Weld County, and 100 voters in Larimer County. Counsel stated the cost determination
would depend on how many participating entities that are on the ballot. Based on Mr. Holwick's
cost projections to participate in the 2016 election, Mr. Cronin calculated it would cost the District
approximately $30,000 on the low end for Boulder County and then gave suggestions on how to
fund it. Mr. Cronin asked the Board for direction and what they need from staff to make a decision
on whether the District should go forward in a 2016 election.
The Executive Director also
requested the Board think about a purpose for an increased mill levy and ways the District could
fund participating
in a ballot. In President Yanchunas's opinion, it is going to be a lot more
expensive to conduct a campaign for a mill levy increase than to just De-Bruce and believes the
District still hasn't clearly identified a reason to ask for a mill levy increase.
A discussion ensued about a recent meeting with staff from a few Urban Drainage & Flood Control
District's ("UDFCD") and if an increased mill levy could be used to help support a local UDFCD.
President Yanchunas believed there wouldn't be enough support to participate in the Denver Urban
Drainage and had concerns that it would be a long process to establish a local UDFCD. Director
Smith requested more information from staff on this subject ahead of Board meetings; such as,
what questions staff needed from the Board, pros and cons, and District requirements.
President
Yanchunas stated he would like to see the District move forward with De-Brucing. Treasurer M.
Rademacher stressed the importance of preparing a plan if the District were to go for a mill levy
increase on the ballot. Mr. Cronin stated more conversations with Boulder County are needed if the
District were to pursue a campaign.
President Yanchunas encouraged
the Board to have
conversations with the Executive Director if they had any questions.

V.

REPORTS

A.

Items from the Board President or Public

President Yanchunas asked if there were any items from the Board and there were none.
VI.

ADJOURNMENT

With no further business to come before the St. Vrain and Left Hand Wate, Conservancy District
Board of Directors, Director D. Rademacher made a motion to adjourn and Secretary Haselbush
seconded. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 2:30 pm.
Respectfully Submitted,

Additional Attendees:
Shera Sumerford

District 5 Water Commissioner

